Chairs’ & Center Directors’ Meeting Minutes
Monday, February 11, 2008
	Date:
	January 11, 2008 (12:00 to 2:00 pm)

	Location: 
	EBU II – Room 215

	Attendees:
	Abbaschian, Reza
Balandin, Alex

Barth, Matt

Bhanu, Bir

Bhuyan, Laxmi

Boretz, Mitch

Chute, Richard

Deshusses, Marc

Jiang, Qing

Lake, Roger

Matsumoto, Mark

Ravishankar, Chinya

Schultz, Jerry



	Absent:
	Haddon, Robert

Hartney, Pat




The agenda for the meeting is shown in Appendix 1.

1.  Welcome – Request for Agenda Items from the Floor – Reza 
Agenda items were added for delegation of signature authority (Roger Lake), UCOP energy panel (Matt Barth), TechHorizons (Richard Chute), and MSE faculty candidate interviews (Alex Balandin).

2. Approval of Minutes
Minutes- approved without comment.

3. Budget Cuts Update

Reza indicated that no budget cuts are contemplated in the current fiscal year, which ends June 30. Next year, we can expect 10% cuts, but the UC will be funded for 5,000 new students. This would imply a net cut of 6% for UC as a whole. However, UC is not expected to apply the cuts across the board. The campus is planning for a cut of 10% or greater. 

UCR has created an ad hoc committee, which has set planning guidelines. The College will use these guidelines. We will start with our curriculum plans, then faculty plans, opportunities, resources, and strategies. We should plan how we would deal with a 10-20% cut lasting 2-3 years. At the retreat, we will plan on spending a portion of Sunday morning on this topic.

At UCR, all units will participate in the process, not just the schools and colleges.

The ad hoc committee has a meeting scheduled for February 12, 2008. At that time, we should know whether the cuts are envisioned to be temporary or permanent. Permanent cuts would affect staff and faculty lines. At this time, we only have one or 1.5 staff positions empty. 

UCR apparently has no formal analysis or set of lessons learned from previous budget cuts. Reza indicated that he has asked the campus to look at past examples and results. In 2000, the cuts were mostly across the board, salaries were frozen, and initial complement funds were cut. In 2003, an early retirement program was offered. 

Reza indicated that so far there has been no discussion of salaries. 

Jerry Schultz commented that he went through a similar process at the University of Michigan. The approach there was that central administration decided to designate some parts of the university as weak, and to have those weaker programs bear the major portion of the cuts. It was not across the board. Also, the vision was to try to cut things while improving the school. It requires a tough attitude. 

Bir Bhanu asked about the role of the UCR medical school in the cuts. Although a new school would come from different financial resources, UCR is planning to invest in it already (for example, by hiring a dean for the medical school before it is established). Reza said he is not sure about the status of money for a medical school or a surge building for the medical school. Reza also commented that the status of other approved initiatives, such as a school of public policy and the Health Sciences Research Institute, are uncertain. A lot of faculty lines are attached to those initiatives, and they should be examined in the context of the budget situation. 
In BCOE, 80% of the budget is faculty salary. Reza said that options include keeping vacant positions open, but we do not have weak departments that can be shut down or scaled back. Also, slowing investments in the future would be short-sighted. One possibility would be to ask the faculty to draw some of their academic year salary from contracts and grants. For example, moving 10% of effort to extramural sources could save $800,000 to $900,000.

Alex Balandin pointed out that investing more effort in attracting more contracts and grants would produce more indirect costs for the campus. However, others pointed out that UCR probably is not making a profit on C&G activity, so this would not be a strong argument to the campus.
On enrollment, a freeze on state funds for enrollment growth means that we probably will not see more money as our enrollment grows. UCOP wants to channel growth to UCR and UC Merced. This takes away the incentive for other campuses to over-enroll. It is not a big issue within BCOE because we have a high faculty-to-student ratio; we have been asking for new faculty positions based on quality and opportunity, not the need to keep up with demand for more sections of classes. BCOE faculty get credit of 1 student FTE for every graduate student, but only 0.5 FTE for every undergraduate, since engineering undergraduates spend half of their time in other colleges taking breadth requirements. Reza pointed out that we will not be able to argue for more faculty based on student population; the normal ratio is 18.7 students per faculty FTE, which would put our faculty population in the 30s, not the 80s. 
Marc Deshusses pointed out that the chancellor’s memo on the planning process made it clear that we need a vision and a plan for reaching our goals. Other UCR units will do this, so COE must do it, too. We should ask ourselves: What are our priorities? And what are our time horizons?

Bir Bhanu commented that we should look at ways to make the pie bigger, for example by having more graduate students, bigger grants, research buyouts, and sabbaticals. Reza agreed that we should look for ways to make the pie bigger, but we also must think of efficient ways to slice the pie if it does not grow. 
Marc Deshusses pointed out that the implications for faculty could be significant. There could be fewer TAs, which could lead to a greater teaching load for faculty, for example.

Jerry Schultz said that it will be important to emphasize the importance of the College to the campus – for example, our contributions to graduate student growth and extramural support. Reza agreed, saying that we generate more indirect costs on graduate student support than central fellowships provide. 

Next steps: Departments should look at their 5-year plans to be sure that they understand their own priorities and have articulated them appropriately. Before the retreat, the faculty should have discussions at the departmental level regarding how to respond and plans for reducing costs. We should consider more external support and contemplate what will happen if we lose central fellowships and non-resident tuition. We don’t want to fight among ourselves. At the retreat, we will discuss our vision and approach.

4. Academic Administration and Planning

Richard Chute reported that UCR has hired Linda Parker to be BCOE’s Director of Development. She will report to Richard. She has 10 years of fund-raising experience, including academic experience at Cal Baptist. She will start on Monday, February 25. Her priorities will include the Corporate Partners program, and she and Richard will divide up some departmental priority areas. 
We have begun the search for a new assistant who will work part-time for Richard and part-time for Alex Balandin in the MSE program. 

Tech Horizons (item taken out of order on the agenda)
Richard reported that programmatic planning is under way. Matt Barth is the de facto technical chair of TechHorizons and is working to arrange speakers in the four sessions. Richard is working on sponsorships. The event will be May 13-14.

5. Retreat Update

Reza reported that 94 people have registered, and he asked department chairs to remind their faculty again to make their hotel reservations. The timing of the retreat is good with respect to the budget cuts. Reza said the Sunday morning session might consist of one hour of summary and then goal-setting for the budget. 

6. Graduate Education

Mark Matsumoto reported that graduate applications are up by one-third overall, but all of the growth is in international students. Admissions and offers are trickling out, a little slow but OK. The funding picture is unchanged from the last time we met. 
Fellowships should aim for double our target. Our targets are more than what the campus has guaranteed, but if CHASS or CNAS come up short, we will get the extra fellowships. If we end up with too many offers, it’s a good problem to have.

Reza commented that we should emphasize ways to attract domestic students. Are all departments inviting domestic applicants to visit the campus? Are we recruiting UCR students for graduate school here? Domestic students save us a huge amount in the long run. 

Reza said we also should enhance the number of self-supporting students. Mark said EE has the largest percentage of self-supporting students. Marc Deshusses said CEE’s experience is that self-supporting students are the weakest, and they often expect to be picked up on contracts and grants. It can be painful and awkward if the faculty advisor decides not to put one of these students on a grant.

If a supported student leaves UCR, we keep the fellowship money and can give it to another student. Departments should keep this information, but tracking the money has been difficult. Graduate Division is truing to create a system to track it. Mark said COE has had a system for tracking graduate student money, and perhaps we could go back to it.

7. MICRO Fellowships

Reza said he has a grant from the UC MICRO program that will enable him to match corporate money in support of graduate student fellowships 1:1. This is not to be confused with the UC MICRO program that supports research projects by faculty. The purpose here is to match industry money for graduate student fellowships. He is working on the details of this program and will announce it to the faculty soon. He said his vision is that faculty should be working with Richard’s group to solicit faculty fellowship money from industry, with the incentive of a UC match.

8. Undergraduate Education

Ravi said undergraduate applications are up 13% in BCOE. Admits are up correspondingly. This is an improvement from last year. We are optimistic that more of our admits will come to UCR because UCOP has taken away the incentive for other campuses to over-enroll. This will increase the referral pool, and UCOP will manage the referral pool more aggressively this year so applicants understand why they might hear from UCR if they applied to UCLA or Berkeley. 
Alex Balandin asked how referrals work for the MSE program. Ravi said UCR needs to look at the “feeding” majors that match up with ours. (Since not all UCs have the same departmental structure, the referrals use key words to direct the student to the right program.) Ravi said he will look into this to assure that correct referrals are made. 

COE will get a fair number of Regents Scholarships and Chancellor’s Scholarships. The Regents scholarship pays an undergraduate’s fees for four years. Chancellor’s scholarships pay 75% of the fees for four years. They are offered to our most promising prospects. UCR will have an event this spring for those students who have been offered these scholarships. COE faculty should attend this event to encourage those students to enroll here. 

The picture on transfer students is unclear this year. We have targeted six institutions for transfer students. We will see how it works.

The College has a recruitment under way for Li’s vacant position. This will now focus on undergraduate recruitment.

9. Department/Center Updates

Laxmi Bhuyan said CSE is working on faculty appointments. Six interviews are scheduled in the next 2-3 weeks. The first group of graduate students have been selected.
Marc Deshusses said CEE is scheduling interviews and working on graduate packages. He reported that our proposal for an NSF Engineering Research Center was declined. 

Qing Jiang said Junlan Wang in ME has received an NSF CAREER Award. On faculty recruitment, the department is waiting for comments from MSE, CE-CERT, and Bioengineering regarding common interests. For graduate recruitment, the department has had one open house and is planning another to coincide with the Mechanical Engineering Graduate Student Association symposium on March 8.

Matt Barth reported that CE-CERT’s Board of Advisors meeting will be March 5th and 6th. Everyone is welcome to the presentations. 

Matt also reported that the Vice Chancellor for Research has asked him to represent UCR at a UCOP meeting on energy research. Matt is asking the entire COE faculty for summaries of energy-related research, which he will present at the UCOP meeting.

Roger Lake said Dan Giles is retiring from the EE department at the end of June. A former student may be hired to replace him. 

EE and CSE are forming a committee for the Computer Engineering program. Sheldon Tan will be co-chair. Tom Payne will represent CSE. 

EE needs to schedule a board of advisors meeting, and Roger asked whether it should be scheduled to coincide with the COE Council of Advisors or TechHorizons. Reza said the timing probably will not be right for alignment with the next COE Council of Advisors meeting. But TechHorizons is a possibility. ME also needs to schedule a meeting. Making the timing coincide with TechHorizons could increase attendance and increase the number of student poster presentations. 
Alex Balandin reported that the MSE graduate program proposal has been completed and submitted. Alex will do his best to attend search committee interviews of candidates who are relevant to the MSE program, but he doesn’t think it will be possible to attend them all. Other chairs indicated that the MSE search committee should send at least one representative, if not Alex, to each interview. Alex said he will try to attend the presentation that each candidate gives. 
Jerry Schultz said Bioengineering has 7 candidates scheduled to visit.

Bir said CRIS is working on an NSF CDI pre-proposal involving vision and graphics. The Office of Naval Research has a $500,000 opportunity in biometrics. A short list is in the works for recruiting in EE. 

10. Other Topics
Roger Lake asked whether the chair can delegate signing authority for purchase orders and other matters to the MSO. Reza said we will defer this item until Pat Hartney is back. 

Meeting adjourned 2:10 p.m. 
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